WIGMORE GROUP PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting held on Monday 8 December 2014
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	Present:  Cllrs. Graham Probert (Chairman) (GP), Vic Harnett (Vice Chairman) (VH), Anne Gilbert (AG), Clare Major (CM), Bryan Casbourne (BC), Charles Poole (CP), Kevan Perkins (KP), Roger Phillips (standing in for Ward Councillor) (RP), Rachel Dixon (Locality Steward)(RD)

Members of the public:  Cllr. Sebastian Bowen (Bircher Ward), Maureen Robinson

Apologies had been received from Cllr. David Gardiner.   Not present:  Cllr. Andrew Morgan


Declarations of Interest.
BC declared an interest in respect of Item 7, as a member of the Management Committee of Mortimer Country Stores.


Minutes of the previous meeting (10/11/14)
It had been reported in the previous minutes that the planning application in respect of the rear extension of The Oak had been approved.  The rider that this had not been seen in writing should have been added. In fact the application had not been approved on the grounds that the flat roofed dormer window was not acceptable to planners.  A new plan needs to be submitted.

Otherwise the minutes were APPROVED.  Proposed:  CP   Seconded:  AG   All in favour.

Reports:

4.1 Ward Councillor

Cllr. Roger Phillips, who is ward councillor for Pembridge & Lyonshall, has been asked to stand in following the death of Cllr. Olwyn Barnett.  An election has not been requested and this arrangement will continue until the main elections in May 2015.  RP had provided a written report, which had been circulated and was taken as read.  He writes a brief report of each parish council meeting attended.  This is copied to Herefordshire Council’s (HC) Chief Executive and circulated to parish councillors.
RP asked councillors to consider whether there are any works that need to be included in the 2015-16 capital budget.

Small parcels of land in HC ownership can be transferred into parish council ownership, currently at no cost.  Any proposals should be sent to HC.


Cllr. Bowen commented that Killhorse Lane is to be resurfaced from end to end.

VH questioned the prioritisation of spending on various capital works.  RD explained that, whilst programmed works can be reprioritised according to need, different categories of spending are not transferable from one to another.

4.2   Locality Steward

RD reported the following:

· Millennium Wall:  this has been signed off (8/12/14).  The contractors working for the HC Property Services department will undertake the work.  RD to notify LH when this will be done.

· Kerb Stones – A4110 at Pear Tree Farm:  these had been jetted w/b 1/12/14

· 2015 resurfacing works will include the A4110 through Wigmore Village and the C92010 (Barnett Lane), which is a school bus route.  In the meantime the velocity patcher will provide temporary fixes.

Traffic Monitoring Update
A further traffic monitoring session had taken place:  5 vehicles were recorded as exceeding the speed limit.  These are all reported to the police and one will receive a letter.  VH is lobbying for permanent signs (a) for convenience and (b) in the belief that temporary signs slow drivers down for the duration but do not act as a deterrent, as would fixed signs.


New Lengthsman Scheme
The details are published but have not been sent to WGPC.  RP to forward; LH to circulate.
The basic scheme is £120 per km of minor roads, which can be increased with match funding.  Payment will be made when invoices are submitted for work completed. A management scheme for the year’s work schedule will be agreed with the Locality Steward to ensure clarity of responsibility.  It was noted that it could be difficult to predict expenditure, as much of the lengthsman’s work was weather-dependent.


Mortimer Country Stores
The Clerk had received 14 letters of support for the shop, in response to the email circulated by the Chair of the shop’s management committee.  A letter explaining WGPC’s proposal to make a donation had appeared in the Mortimer News after the Chair’s email and inviting residents’ comments.  Only one letter had been received in response; the writer did not support the use of council tax to support the shop.  

The councillor who raised concerns at the last meeting clarified that he had not suggested that the shop would close but opposed the proposed level of contribution and its impact on council tax.
Following considerable discussion, councillors AGREED a contribution of £1000 for one year only to help fund an additional part-time person, to be reconsidered when the 2016-17 budget is set.

Proposed:   KP     Seconded: VH    All in favour.

Matters previously considered (updates)

a.  Noticeboards.  Elton’s noticeboard is now in place.  GP will follow up progress on the Millennium Green board.
b.  IT lessons.  These are well attended.  Laptops have been loaned out for practice purposes. The next session is on 14 January 2015.

c.  Defibrillator.  We are still awaiting delivery.  AG has arranged a site visit with the electrician and produced a guide for potential volunteers.  The equipment is completely automatic and cannot provide a shock where it is not needed.  The main part of the training is on CPR, which is extremely useful for all to learn.  A copy of the guide will appear in the January Mortimer News.

Shobdon has also purchased a defibrillator unit. A session will be held at Shobdon School on 13/12/14 that any can attend to understand more.  RP to forward details.

Regular Updates

a. Neighbourhood Plan.
BC commented that the Plan is now in its third draft and takes into account all the consultation responses to date.  The published plan will be circulated to all residents, who will have 6 weeks to comment.  Since the grant must be spent by 31/12/14, it was proposed to print the plan before that date.  Any necessary amendments would be very minor and could be put in as an addendum.  Councillors AGREED to this proposal.

Proposed:  VH     Seconded: AG     All in favour.


b.  Mortimer News  & website
Mortimer News: The earlier than usual (January) publication date has been set to accommodate various communication needs. 

Website – the new site is up and running but BC/LH are still learning about editing!  Various village groups will be able to edit their own pages.

c. Roads – See above.  VH asked for clarification on programming and priorities. RD explained that signage was prioritised on safety and other criteria.  Once works are agreed, she can enquire about scheduling.  RD confirmed that a road condition survey for the whole county had now been completed.  Locality Stewards have been asked to make recommendations on priorities for their own wards.

d.  Footpaths – (DG had sent notes.) The Ramblers have agreed to undertake the necessary repairs to the Castle footpath. They will only charge for expenses; Herefordshire Council pays for materials.  Work will be carried out in the spring. DG is still awaiting a response to his letter to English Heritage.  DG will chase Phil Blackburne for his estimate to gravel the footpath through the churchyard and to provide a handrail at the lower end.

Budget 2015-16
The proposed budget  (circulated and discussed at the 10/11/14 meeting) was reviewed.  With the addition of the contribution to the shop, it was AGREED that a precept of £16,000 would be submitted.  Proposed:   CP    Seconded: CM   All in favour.

Payments
a.  Payments from the budget (listed below) were APPROVED.   
Proposed:  VH   Seconded:  KP    All in favour.

b.  There had been no requests for payments from the Lengthsman fund.

 Bank Accounts

LH explained that WGPC currently has bank accounts with both Lloyds and HSBC.  It had been intended to use the latter to hold grant funds for various projects.  However, this had proved to be unnecessary and it would be more straightforward to hold all funds in one account.  Following discussion, it was AGREED to move all funds into Lloyds but to open a savings account for the funds ring-fenced for the Community Field.

Proposed:  VH   Seconded:  AG

 Planning Applications
a.  Application Ref: 141142 Sunnybank, Church Street, Wigmore  
Councillors considered the plans, which had been re-submitted following the refusal  (by the Planning Department) of an earlier plan.  There were no objections to the revised plans.
b.  The Oak  (see 3 above).

Correspondence
See below.

Date of next meeting: Monday 12 January 2015 at 8pm.

The meeting closed at 9.45pm.
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	i)
	PAYMENTS from General funds
	
	

	
	Supplier
	Item
	Amount £ incl. VAT
	VAT amount £

	1
	PlusNet Dir/debit
	Broadband (November)
	33.00
	5.50

	2
	L Henry
	Clerk’s salary (October 2014) 

+ expenses – travel to Wigmore x 1,  
	229.00 
	-

	3
	Bowdler & Co
	Clerk’s PAYE (July & August 2014) 2 x £56
	56.00
	-

	4
	St Michael’s Hospice
	Donation in memory of Olwyn Barnett
	50.00
	

	5
	Graham Probert
	Cork tiles for noticeboards
	101.88
	

	TOTAL PAYMENTS FROM PRECEPT / COMMUNITY FIELD FUND
	469.88
	5.50


Summary of correspondence overleaf/...

	  Summary of Correspondence

	
	From
	Date
	Concerning
	Circulated

	FOR INFORMATION

	Regular
	Hfds. Council 
	Weekly
	Planning applications/decisions weekly update

No longer being sent?
	>>VH

	
	Hfds.  Council
	Monthly
	Funding update
	>>BC

	
	Community First 
	Monthly
	Community Grants etc
	>>>BC

	
	Rachel Dixon
	Weekly
	(Locality Steward)Update on works undertaken 
	Yes

	
	SLCC
	Monthly
	Clerks & Councils Direct (paper version only)
	No

	
	Police
	Regular
	NHW Updates
	Yes

	
	HALC
	Monthly
	Newsletter

+ Legal topic notes (LH has on file)
	Yes

	
	
	
	
	

	1
	Herefordshire Council 
	11/11/14
	Electoral recharges >> (if there is an election in all the parishes of the group, cost would be £2200)
	13/11/14

	2
	Balfour Beatty
	11/11/14
	November 2014 Newsletter
	24/11/14

	3
	HALC
	11/11/14
	Information Corner (without attachments)
	17/11/14

	4
	HALC
	12/11/14
	NAM (Northern Area Meeting conference
	No?

	5
	Herefordshire Council Planning
	13/11/14
	Application:  Sunny Bank wigmore - 143312


	13/11/14

	6
	Herefordshire Council


	
	Payment Q1-3 Lengthsman
	No

	7
	Herefordshire Council 
	17/11/14
	Notice of Vacancy for County Councillor

Confirmed to HC that this has gone up on Wig & Aymestrey Noticeboards
	19/11/14

	8
	Herefordshire Council
	19/11/14
	Extract from Hereford Times re Lengthsman
	19/11/14

	9
	Herefordshire Council
	26/11/14
	Precept Reminder letter – 31/12/14 deadline
	No

	10
	Herefordshire Council
	28/11/14
	Loneliness Conference in Hereford – 31 January 2015. Anyone interested welcome. £35 for the day Details of programme available. Please ask.
	No

	11
	Kevin Garvey
	3/12/14
	Defibrillator – supply.
Plus guide from Anne
	Circ’d by Anne

	12
	Herefordshire Council
	4/12/14
	Neighbourhood planning questionnaire
	>>BC

APC meeting 9/12/14

	13
	HALC
	4/12/14
	New salary scales for clerks (Jan 2015)
	HY/MH

Governors present/VH/AG

	14
	Miss Angharad Steer
	26/11/14
	Letter of thanks for Wigmore school maths prize
	No 
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